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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
13 December 2019
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWSLETTER GOES FORTNIGHTLY IN 2020

This is the last branch newsletter of 2019, although if there is any important information be assured it will be communicated to our membership. Just a reminder that coming events are listed on the branch website here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/coming-events.html 

and the newsletters themselves are archived for a month here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/newsletters.html
As from 2020, the Top of the South branch newsletter will be going out fortnightly rather than weekly, and will be alternating with the Literary Bulletin sent by NZSA National Office. This is in response to feedback indicating that members don’t always read the newsletter straight away because they find it repetitive. We hope you will approve the change of scheduling. The next Top of the South branch newsletter will be sent on Friday 10 January 2020. A review of the year appears at the end of this newsletter.
SHORT & SHARP ANTHOLOGY AVAILABLE

Short & Sharp 2019: selected stories and poems by Writers in Marlborough is the latest collection compiled by Writers of Picton. It contains 29 poems and stories by Marlborough writers, including Top of the South branch members Dot Scott, Julie Kennedy, Marie Higgs and Rosemary Francis. The booklets can be ordered from Irene Thomas at pandi.goodhope@gmail.com for $7.00 each. If posting is required, there is an extra charge of $3.00 each (within New Zealand). Bank details for payment are:  Writers of Picton, 02-0600-0280675-000. Payment by cheque or cash is also acceptable

NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS MEET TOMORROW
The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ (RWNZ) usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to attend a meeting before deciding to join.
For their last meeting of the year on Saturday 14 December they will be going to Styx on the Nelson waterfront at noon for their Christmas lunch, and are very lucky to have ‘Santina’ coming to visit, which will be wonderful! The table is booked for regulars only. 

The next meeting will be on Saturday 8 February, and will be open to everyone as usual. For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 03-546 4440, email 4clarksnelson@gmail.com.

WEST COAST WRITERS
This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group usually meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated.
West Coast Writers meet for the last time this year on Sunday 15 December. There is no meeting in January, so their first meeting in 2020 will be on Sunday 2 February. For more information contact Katrina at kbtaiwan@gmail.com
BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON
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From the Country to the Town: a history of the Nelson A & P Association was published by the Nelson A & P Association this year in honour of their 125th Show. It commemorates their rich and varied history along with their annual Show. On Sunday 15 December at 2 pm, Kirstan Robinson, the writer of From the Country to the Town, will be sharing stories from the book and insights into its creation at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson.

The book ranges from the early beginnings of the Association, formed in 1893 with the objective of promoting and encouraging agricultural and pastoral activities, to its resulting significance for the region. It also celebrates the many personalities who ensured the Association’s continuation since its inception. 

The history of this longstanding institution and Richmond Park is an interesting one and the book touches on the many trials that it has faced over the years, such as the destruction of the picturesque grandstand by fire, as well as the impact of the Spanish Flu, World Wars and occasional financial crises.

Comprehensive research has gone into this detailed record, drawing on newspaper articles, committee minutes and people’s personal memories making it a record that captures the voices of those who were present. 

Copies of the book will be available at $50 each. Cash sales only.
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS LAST MEETING OF THE YEAR
Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The last meeting for the year will be on Tuesday 17 December at noon. They will each be putting ‘three humorous words’ into a hat, having a blind draw, and writing for ten minutes on the topic.
For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

SHARED POETRY READING AT STOKE LIBRARY

Unwind during the busy season by sitting back, listening to some great poetry and, if you like, join in the discussion. This event takes place at Stoke Library on Friday 20 December from 10.30 am. It is a free event, with no bookings required. 

There will be further Shared Poetry Reading events next year:

Elma Turner Library, Nelson, Tuesday 14 January, 3.30 pm

Nightingale Library Memorial, Tahunanui, Friday 24 January, 3.30 pm

CONGRATULATIONS TO TRISH

Trish Palmer’s flash story ‘The Berlin Wall’, which was included in the November issue of Flash Frontier: an adventure in short fiction, has been nominated for two awards:  the Best Microfiction 2020, Flash Fiction prize, and the Pushcart Prize. Well done, Trish! Read her story here: 

http://www.flash-frontier.com/november-2019-berlin/#berlin
CHRISTINE LEUNENS AT MARLBOROUGH BOOK FESTIVAL
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The 2020 Marlborough Book Festival will take place from Friday 3 – Sunday 5 July, and one of the invited authors will be Top of the South branch member Christine Leunens. Christine’s novel Caging Skies was the inspiration for Taika Waititi’s latest film Jojo Rabbit, which is currently showing in cinemas.

Other authors coming to the Festival are Rebecca Priestley, Elizabeth Knox, Dame Fiona Kidman and Mike White. To keep up to date with what is happening, sign up to the Festival email newsletter here: https://marlboroughbookfest.us11.list-manage.com/subscribe?u=afe230990aa5634526e06356b&id=80c1f3706d
PUKAPUKA TALKS PODCASTS AVAILABLE

The Page & Blackmore Pukapuka Talks from the 2019 Nelson Arts Festival were recorded and the podcasts are ready.   

Whether you missed one of the sold-out shows, including Witi Ihimaera, Thinking Brunch 1: Living Longer, Thinking Brunch 2: The Time to Act (with Kim Hill) and Doctors Who Write, or simply want to relive the moments, all eleven sessions are available for your summer listening pleasure.

To listen again, or for the first time, to any of the fascinating sessions, go to: https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLOOfB16MhWKwXElc0Kj_kV-fYZcmTJEtX
NZSA MEMBERSHIP FEE INCREASE IN 2020 – RENEW NOW!


From 1 January 2020 the annual NZSA membership fee will be increasing by $5 for full / associate / overseas / affiliate members, and $2.50 for student members. It is two years since the last increase and this reflects a 4% increase in CPI over that time (any membership increases are always linked to CPI and no more).
Those members who choose to renew their membership (in advance for up to 2 years) before 31 December 2019 will be able to do so at the old price of $125 for Full and Associate members, $62.50 for Student members.

Added bonus! As a thank you for your continued support, the first 100 members to renew their membership after 1 January 2020 will receive a free copy of either the Business of Writing or Digital Publishing. 

GIVE HORIZONS 4 FOR CHRISTMAS
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There is no better Christmas present than a book, so why not give our branch anthology? Horizons 4 contains the winning and short-listed short stories from the last two Page & Blackmore competitions, plus the poems that have appeared in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers. Published in September, it showcases a wonderful mix of work from talented local and national writers. 

Horizons 4 only costs $20 plus p&p, and is easy to post. To order, go to http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for December is River by Kathleen Peacock, and the poem for January will be The Anatoki Eels by Sarah Ryder.
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
END OF YEAR REVIEW 

This is the last newsletter of the year, so it’s time to take a look at what has been happening during 2019.

There have been a number of changes in committee personnel. At May’s AGM Lucy Hodgson became the Chair and Trish Palmer took over as Treasurer. Later in the year, Paul Maunder and Robyn Prokop joined the committee. Robyn has also taken on the important role of organising the next Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition. The winning stories from the 2019 and 2018 competitions, along with poems displayed in Page & Blackmore’s window, were published in the anthology Horizons 4 in September.

It had been ten years since the branch donated books to the Christchurch prisons, both Men’s and Women’s, and our members responded very generously to a plea for more. Altogether, 12 boxes of books were sent south. This is a very worthwhile activity which we hope can be repeated every few years.

Several writing courses and workshops were held during the year, run by Michelanne Forster, Kerry Sunderland and Wendy Scott. We are very lucky to have people with special expertise who are willing to share their knowledge with fellow writers.

For the second year, Kerry Sunderland co-ordinated the literary part of the Nelson Arts Festival – what was the Page & Blackmore Readers and Writers programme, now renamed the Pukapuka Talks. 

Something new was the inaugural Blackball Writers’ Retreat, held in October. This was very much enjoyed by participants, and it is envisaged that it will become a biennial event, alternating with the Blackball Writers’ Festival.

For the fourth year running, Gaelynne Pound presented the Top Writers Radio Show on Fresh FM, featuring interviews with local writers. Along with Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of speech, Gaelynne organised an event marking Courage Day – the Day of the Imprisoned Writer – on 15 November, with poetry readings and music from local performers. Our thanks go to Volume bookshop for hosting this. 

An impressive number of branch members had books published during the year, some more than one. In alphabetical order they are: Naomi Arnold, David Briggs, Ray Caird, Marianne Castle, Marion Day, Brin Murray, Robyn Prokop, Sue Perkins, Wendy Scott, Hayley Solomon, Karen Stade and Firooz Zadeh.

Moving on to short stories, Wix Hutton was commended in the 2019 Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition. Marlborough members Dot Scott, Julie Kennedy, Marie Higgs and Rosemary Francis had work included in the Short & Sharp anthologies compiled by Writers of Picton, and Trish Palmer had several stories accepted for magazines and anthologies. 

Trish also had success with plays; her first play was performed in Nelson in March, and another was commended in the PANZ Short Play Competition. Michelanne Forster’s play Larnach – Castle of Lies, had a reading in June, while Paul Maunder’s Kiwi/ Possum Productions toured two plays around the region during the year.

Finally, a few special mentions. In April, Helen Crampton won the Wild Writing Competition run by Dunedin UNESCO City of Literature. July saw the unveiling of Helen McKinlay’s ‘poem on a boulder’ at Rototai Beach in Golden Bay. And there was renewed interest in Christine Leunens’ novel Caging Skies when Taika Waititi’s film Jojo Rabbit, which was inspired by the book, appeared in cinemas. 

My apologies if I’ve forgotten to mention anyone or anything. Congratulations to everybody on their achievements, whether great or small, even if they haven’t been included in this review. We are very proud of all our members!

The first newsletter of the New Year will be on 10 January. I wish the traditionalists among you a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year, and the pagans – and the Scots – a joyful Summer Solstice and Happy Hogmanay!
